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https://bainbridgewa.zoom.us/j/97256796229


COBI ETHICS BOARD

Regular Meeting

Monday, May 17, 2021

6:30 – 8:00 PM

VIA ZOOM WEBINAR

Minutes

1. Call to order — Meeting was called to order at 6:30 PM. Present were Karen Anderson, Jim
Cash, Dona Keating, David Mallon, Tyler Weaver, and Andrew Tsoming.

2. Disclosure of conflict of interest — Jim Cash and Tyler Weaver recused themselves from
consideration of EB 2021-02 and EB 2021-03.

3. Public comment — no members of the public commented.
4. Motion to accept minutes for the April 19, 2021 meeting (regular) by Karen Anderson; 2nd by

Dona Keating. Agreed.
5. Review of draft determination for EB-2021-02 (Article I Complaint). Motion to approve

determination letter with corrections by David Mallon; 2nd by Dona Keating. Agreed.
6. Review of draft determination for EB-2021-03 (Article II Complaint). Motion to approve

determination letter by Dona Keating; 2nd by David Mallon. Agreed.
7. Consideration of Request for Advisory Opinion EB-2021-07 – Motion to appoint a subcommittee

to draft an opinion (Tyler Weaver and Jim Cash) by Tyler Weaver; 2nd by Dona Keating. Agreed.
8. Preparation for May 26, 2021 Joint Session with City Council.
9. Training Planning / Discussion.
10. Items for next regular meeting agenda, June 21 (6:30 - 8:30 PM)

a. Consideration of draft Advisory Opinion EB-2021-07
b. Initial consideration of complaints EB-2021-04, EB-2021-05, EB-2021-06
c. Initial consideration of Request for Advisory Opinion for EB-2021-08
d. Discussion of action items from May 26, 2021 Joint Session with City Council
e. Review of progress on Training Plan

11. Adjournment at 7:46 PM.

Tyler Weaver, Chair                    Date
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Board therefore cannot provide guidance on that distinction, the Board encourages all 
Councilmembers to review and follow all guidance from the Washington Public 
Disclosure Commission or other election bodies regarding the use of social media by 
individuals seeking election. 

 

III. Publication 

The Clerk is directed to publish this advisory opinion in accordance with Article III, D.2 
and D.3 of the Ethics Program.  
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C. Please describe the facts supporting your allegation that the Respondent has violated the 
sections or subsections of the Code of Ethics (Article II) indicated above. If necessary, 
please attach additional pages. If other records exist that you believe support your 
allegation (e.g., emails or other documents), please attach them to this form as well. 

 
Introduction 
 
 Ms. Harui is a member of the Island Center Subarea Planning Process Steering 
Committee (“Committee”).  During Committee meetings, Ms. Harui discussed and voted 
on upzoning property either she or her family owns.  The property is the approximately 6 
acres where Bainbridge Gardens is located.  At the last Committee meeting, she voted to 
upzone the Bainbridge Gardens property, despite not having fully disclosed the conflict, 
and despite there having been no vote by the Committee to allow Ms. Harui to participate 
and vote.  These actions appear to have violated the Ethics Program. 
 
Chronology 
 
 The Committee was formed in 2017 and had its first meeting in December of 
2017.  “Conflict Disclosure” was not placed on the agendas for the Committee until April 
18, 2018.  Ex. A (4/18/18 Agenda) and B (Prior Agendas), and then only after Lisa Neal 
(“Neal”), Vice Chair to the Committee, repeatedly objected to the failure to do so.  At 
least two members of the public mentioned the failure to disclose conflicts of interest at 
meetings, and residents mentioned same to Neal outside of the public meetings.   
 
 Although “conflict disclosures” finally appeared on the Agenda for April 18, 
2018, the Chair, Maradel Gale, who also served on the Ethics Board at the time, usually 
called the disclosures “statements of interest” and refused to characterize them as 
“conflicts of interest,” thereby continuing the likely confusion of the public, and the lack 
of transparency.  See, e.g., Ex. C, the April 4, 2018 Minutes at page 1, providing that 
Committee “interests” would be “recognized” and that statements would occur only if 
that “interest” had changed.  Ex. D provides numerous meetings minutes showing that 
“statements of interest” were reviewed and that no “changes in status” were reported.  
Some minutes do not reflect even that limited discussion (Ex. D, June 6, and 20, July 18, 
2018).   
 
 On August 14, 2018, Neal was removed from the Committee.  She has brought a 
lawsuit against the City of Bainbridge Island, alleging, in part, that she was removed for 
her complaints regarding the lack of disclosure of conflicts of interest.  “Changes in 
status” “disclosures” continued until November 20, 2018, when the minutes newly reflect 
that “no conflicts of interest were disclosed.”  Ex. D (minutes for that date).  The Ethics 
Board made a presentation to the Committee on that date, which may have prompted the 
sudden change.  Id.  At the very next meeting, however, (December 5, 2018) the minutes 
reflect that the Committee, and Ms. Harui, were back to reporting “Changes in Status” 
rather than conflicts.  Ex. D (minutes for that date and for December 19, 2018).    
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 On January 16, 2019, the minutes reflect that “no conflicts” were disclosed.  Ex. 
D.  On February 27, March 6 and March 27, 2019, the Committee discussed and 
officially created an alternative that included upzoning Bainbridge Gardens.  Ex. E.  No 
disclosure of conflicts occurred on any of those dates.  Id.   
 
 The minutes for the March 27, 2019 meeting reflect that citizen Lisa Neal 
“encouraged the committee to read the Ethics Program/Policy for themselves and stated 
that no committee is exempt from the Ethics Program.”  The Alternatives, which included 
the Bainbridge Gardens property, were further discussed at the April 17, 2019, May 1, 
2019 (see minutes attached to May 1 Agenda), July 17, 2019 and September 4, 2019 
meetings.  Exs. F, G and H.  No conflicts disclosures were made.  Id.  Neal also 
suggested to the Committee that it was not following the Ethics Program on June 19, 
2019, although this does not appear in the minutes. 
 
 Ex. D at p. 24 provides the minutes from the August 7, 2019 meeting, wherein 
Chair Gale asserts that the Council is discussing whether subarea planning committees 
would be exempt from conflict of interest rules.   Neal has been told by Sarah Blossom 
that the Ethics Board, not Council, proposed this change.  Ex. I.  Regardless, this 
illustrates that the Committee, and Ms. Harui, knew in mid-2019 that disclosure of her 
potential conflict of interest was required, because otherwise no exemption would be 
needed.   
 
 Contrary to Chair Gale’s belief that Council would exempt the Committee from 
conflict of interest disclosure requirements, the September 18, 2019 minutes reflects that 
Council instructed the members to disclose conflicts.  Ex. J.   The Committee minutes 
imply the new preamble statement was drafted or approved by Council.  The City 
Council meeting minutes contain no such preamble, but they do reflect rejection of the 
proposed changes to exempt subarea planning committees.  Ex. K, Sec. 5.A. and links. 
 
 Ms. Harui had timely completed a conflicts of interest form that was filed with the 
City, on December 5, 2017.  Ex. L.  The disclosure form contained the Ethics Program 
language requiring disclosure of conflicts of interest, and provides that one may 
participate and vote only if the Committee votes to allow same. 
 
 Neal will not burden the Board with all of the minutes for the remainder of 2019 to 
date.  At the most recent meeting on May 5, 2021, the issue of whether to recommend 
Alternative 3, which includes upzoning the Harui (Bainbridge Gardens) property, was 
discussed.  Ex. M, p. 1 and 4-6.  (The Alternatives had been discussed at a previous 
meeting [among many others], and no conflicts were then disclosed.  Ex. M p. 2, 
minutes.)  On May 5, 2021, as per custom, Chair Gale read the “conflicts” statement, 
after first contending none of the disclosures were really conflicts.   Ex. N, p. 1, 
timestamp.  0.01.  Vice-chair Strom later continued the general conflicts statement, which 
closes with the unsupported assertion that Committee members may vote despite 
conflicts.  Ex. N, pp. 1-2, timestamp 3:40.   
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 Ms. Harui disclosed her family owns Bainbridge Gardens, and did not disclose 
that the property was under discussion for upzoning.  Ex. N., p. 3, timestamp 6:39.  Ms. 
Harui later voted for Alt. 3, which includes upzoning Bainbridge Gardens.  Ex. N. p. 46-
47, timestamp 2:30:58.  In addition, Ms. Harui voted to double (increase from R-4 to R-
8) the residential density of her family’s property (Ex. N. p. 35, timestamp 2:01:31 
[including notes from Neal’s attendance and re-watching the video]).  Ms. Harui further 
voted against the motion to reduce the residential density back to R-4.  Ex. N. pp. 40-41, 
vote at timestamp 2:21:07 (including notes from Neal’s attendance and re-watching the 
video).  Three of those who initially voted for the increase changed their vote to return to 
the original density.  Ex. N, pp. 41-42.  From the discussion, there appeared to have been 
some confusion as to the content of the original motion.  Had those three originally voted 
against the increase, the motion to increase density would not have passed. 
 
 Contrary to the requirements of the Ethics Program, Ms. Harui did not ask the 
Committee to hold the vote that may have allowed her to vote despite the conflict of 
interest, and no such vote was taken.  See Ex. N (no such vote taken). 
 
 In conclusion, regardless of the failure by Chair Gale to place conflicts disclosures 
on Agendas for months, despite her then calling disclosures “statements of interest” for 
over a year, and despite her confusing and flawed preamble to “disclosures” once 
disclosures finally commenced in September of 2019, Ms. Harui signed a Conflict of 
Interest Statement which included the prohibition of voting regarding one’s own property 
(or one’s family’s property), and which further provided the sole exception that if the 
Committee votes to allow the conflicted member’s participation, one may participate.  
The Island Center Subarea Planning Committee never so voted, and Ms. Harui should not 
have repeatedly voted on May 5, 2021 to upzone her family’s property.   
  
Request for Recusal 
 
 Ethics Board member Keating’s husband, Charles Keating, recently cc’d an email 
sent to three councilmembers to Wake Up Bainbridge, criticizing me in several respects.  
The email is attached.  I request that Ms. Keating recuse herself from consideration of 
this Ethics Complaint. 
 
I certify under penalty of perjury under the laws of the State of Washington that the foregoing, 
including any additional pages or records attached by me, are true and correct. 

 
Date: 5/11/21  Place:  Bainbridge Island, Washington  

 
 
 

 
 
Lisa Neal 



mailto:jrasely@bainbridgewa.gov
mailto:pcd@bainbridgewa.gov
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